CITY OF DERBY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

REGULAR MEETING

MINUTES January 15 2009
Meeting called to order:  meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance: all rose and pledged allegiance

Roll Call  
Present: James Stadt, Ken Marcucio, Sheila Parizo, Marguerite Bondi, Brad Tobin (arrived at 7:35 p.m.), Kim Kreiger and Student Representative: Victoria Smey  
Absent: Tina Ulman. 
Excused: Jodi Chevarella and Rebecca O’Hara There is a quorum. 
Also Present: Superintendent Dr. Stephen Tracy and Alderman James Allaire. 
Additions or Deletions to the Agenda

Dr. Tracy would like to include: the student rep’s report immediately after the Chairwoman’s report, under Executive Session he would like to include a grievance hearing on behalf of the United Electrical Workers Union representing the paraprofessionals, under new business; a field trip approval requested by the wrestling team at the High School, also under Executive Session; a proposal to modify the position of the Information Technology Manager.

Motion to approve the agenda as amended by Kim Kreiger, second by Jim Stadt, all in favor, motion carries.
Public Participation
No one from the public spoke.

Public Portion Closed.

Approval of minutes 

Board Meeting Dec 18 2008 – Kim had a question regarding page one under Superintendent’s Report which reads “there will be a 300 million shortfall”. Dr. Tracy said that was at that time the State shortfall, it is now higher. Sheila said dollar should be added after million. Correction to be: there is a 300 million dollar shortfall in the State budget.
Motion to accept as amended by Ken Marcucio, second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion carries.

Special Board Meeting Dec 22 2008 – Motion to accept by Ken Marcucio, second by Margo Bondi, all in favor, motion carries.

Chairwoman’s Report  - no report

Student Representative Report

Victoria met with Mr. Thompson’s student body and class officers group. They were discussing problems or suggestions for her to bring to the board. 
There was a volleyball game - juniors versus seniors on Dec 22, 2008. The seniors won.

The senior class sponsored a candy gram sale. Two hundred dollars was raised between the two fundraisers. 

Students from Ansonia, Derby, Emmett O’Brien, Shelton, Seymour and Oxford attended a Valley United Way Council meeting to discuss fundraisers within the school. Two juniors and two seniors represent Derby. In December students went caroling at the United Methodist Home in Shelton. 

The Year Book class also went caroling from classroom to classroom to raise money for the year book class. They made $90.00 in donations from that.
Mr. Thompson is in charge of the musical which this year is Little Shop of Horrors. That will be in the spring. 

Students offered Victoria some items as potential problems. Working computers are in short supply and are some things like mice and keyboards are not working right.  Classrooms are cold. There is a handi-capped bus that causes a 5 minute delay for students to get to class. Perhaps, the bus could park in another area. Also, parents are parking at the sidewalk outside the gym to pick up their kids and this can make a dangerous situation. The sidewalk could be extended.
The positive things offered by the students were the drama club was revived from 3 years ago. Students appreciate the class trips. Mr. Thompson implemented a new school rule. If students are late they are given an office detention. A lot of students felt homeroom doesn’t serve any academic purpose. But a lot do think it is beneficial because homeroom is a time to hear announcements etc.
Dr. Tracy said Victoria and other student representatives will sit in on budget talks in February. 

Administrator’s Reports 

Linda Coppola – Bradley School presented her report. Allison Hill received an eight hundred dollar grant from Target which will be used to send all of the kindergarten students to Beardsley Zoo in June. Her report is included in the meeting packet.
Fran Gallo presented the Irving School report. He received a grant for dance which will start February through March. It is a three year grant which they will consider extending to the Middle School to follow the sixth graders so they can track it. Irving has four teachers who are expecting twins. His report is included in the meeting packet.

Sally Bonina presented the report for the Middle School. Shelly Sheridan got five thousand dollars for computers by going on a site called donorschoose.org. Donors can see what people are asking for at schools and donations can come in full or in part. Also received; to date two hundred dollars toward a laminating machine, eighty free books for students to have their own novel, and a clarinet from a site called horns for kids. One thousand dollars was received through Senator Crisco for the arts. 
Fran Thompson presented the High School report. Mid term exams will be next week. Each department is picking a day for a CAPT style assignment. Ann Ashworth the NEASC liaison was here on January 5th. She spent the day talking about the NEASC process.
Lois Knapton – Director of Special Ed said all is going well and thanked everyone for their help.

Update Derby Middle School Project

The progress is going considerably well. The steel is up. Keith McLiverty will be at the Feb 12th meeting to give an update.
Superintendent’s Report - 
The leadership team has been considering the transition to the Middle School. The seventh and eighth grades will move in as soon as the building is available. The sixth grade will be maintained at the current school for the balance of 09-10 because of transportation schedules, materials and supplies will be a cost item to put off. Also if you move the sixth grade student’s mid-year they would be shifted from one supervisory arrangement to another. 
The enrollment report was at 1508 on Jan 5th and has been creeping upward. 

Eight students from each of the four schools will be invited to come to the Superintendent’s office on January 20th to view the unveiling of the new portrait of the new president and watch the Inaugural Address. 
Other things will be going on at the schools except for the H.S. as exams will be going on.
The February 2nd meeting of the Committee on Teaching and Learning will cover an update on student achievement and the accreditation process.

Mr. Thompson, Dr. Knapton and Dr. Tracy met with Dr. Douglas Reeves from ACES who heads a non-profit group called Leadership and Learning. He is an expert and advocate on the intelligent use of data about student achievement as a way of promoting school improvement. 
The budget process is working towards a goal of a zero increase. The challenges are salary, health insurance and special out of district costs. The hopes are tracking and reporting student achievement, more professional development with an emphasis on student development, curriculum development, the new Middle School. In the area of   Human Resources they should be more involved in teacher selection, need more resources and technology. There should be a high quality alternative program for Middle and High School students. 
Mrs. O’Dea-Wyrick passed out the new budget calendars. 

Vacancy Report – 

There are two positions open, an English teacher at the H.S. and a paraprofessional at Bradley School. 
Dr. Tracy asked that there be a general motion to authorize him to fill these vacancies and other vacancies as they arise. 
Motion to authorize Dr. Tracy, Linda Coppola and Fran Thompson to hire the vacancies along with others as they arise by Kim Kreiger, second by Margo Bondi,

Discussion: Jim asked about the paraprofessional at Bradley School. It is a temporary position. Ken Marcucio asked about the English teacher salary. Dr. Tracy said if the better candidate is paid higher than the teacher going out the principal makes a cut in other areas. Sheila said the board put into process the administrator would have to find a cut in the current budget. Mr. Marcucio said the next budget would then have to take the higher salary in consideration as an increase to the budget. Dr. Tracy said he wants the board to be clear on their motion if they want the Superintendent to make a decision and come back to the board, if they want him to come back to the board in a special meeting or if there is some other mechanism they wish.  Dr. Tracy asks the board to be careful to not put themselves in the position of a salary cap which can be interpreted by some lawyers as an age cap. Mr. Marcucio said he cannot support this increase.
Motion on the table to authorize the Superintendent and Mr. Thompson and Mrs. Coppola to fill the vacancies as they see fit between now and the next meeting by Kim Kreiger with a second by Margo Bondi. Opposed: Jim  Stadt and Ken Marcucio. In favor: Kim Kreiger, Margo Bondi, Brad Tobin and Sheila Parizo. Motion carries.

New Business – High School Wrestling Team field trip on Feb 20 2009. It is an overnight stay, they will return on Saturday. This is for 24 students and 3 coaches to go to Montville for the Class S State meet.  Motion to approve by Kim Kreiger, second by Jim Stadt, all in favor, motion passes.
Previous Business Jim asked about the insurance for the teachers. Nancy said there were 13 bids which are now down to 6 or so.
Action Items

A. Financial Report 
Nancy presented the report.  
We received money from the state to offset the cost of heating in the amount of 17,000.00. 

There are 44 special education out-of-district students. One student arrived in December costing Derby and extra 55-56,000.00 for the balance of this school


year.  There are five more in the works coming in February and March. Derby has to use more of the grant money. More accounts have been frozen including field trips unless it can be funded by grants or in another way. The computer orders were cancelled and the board now has to go back to the City to ask for those dollars back.  
Motion to accept the financial report by Ken Marcucio with a second by Kim Kreiger, all in favor, motion carries.
Executive Session

A. Recommended Appointments

B. Personnel matters
C. Grievance matter regarding UEW paraprofessionals

D. Proposal to modify the position of I.T. Manager 

Motion to move into Executive Session to discuss appointments, personnel matters and a union grievance and also invite Mrs. O’Dea-Wyrick for the  I.T. Manager, Colleen Ezzo and Sandra Terassi from the Union by Kim Kreiger, second by Jim Stadt, all in favor, motion carries at 8:10 p.m.

Motion to come out of Executive Session at 9:15 p.m. by Jim Stadt, second by Ken Marcucio, all in favor, motion carries.

Motion to approve the modification in the position title from Information Technology Systems Administrator to Information Technology Manager with increased or changed responsibilities and salary as proposed by the Superintendent by Margo Bondi, second by Kim Kreiger. Three for: Margo Bondi, Kim Kreiger and Sheila Parizo, two against: Jim Stadt and Ken Marcucio, one abstention: Brad Tobin. Motion carries. 

Dr. Tracy requested that the Board of Education uphold his denial of the grievance appeal as presented by the United Electrical Workers Union Local #222 on behalf of Ms. Sandra Terassi.  Ms Terassi’s grievance seeks to reverse Dr. Tracy’s denial of her request for a leave of absence.   

Motion to uphold Dr. Tracy’s decision on denying the appeal, seconded by Brad Tobin, all in favor, motion carries.  
Adjourn Motion to adjourn by Jim Stadt, second by Brad Tobin at 9:18 p.m., all in favor, motion carries.
Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Cesaroni

Recording Secretary

***These minutes are subject to the approval of the Board of Education at their next regularly scheduled meeting. 
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